

SUSTAINABLE INVESTING HIGHLIGHTS

APRIL 2021



Government Agencies: SEC and DOL Continue to Push for ESG

The Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") recently commissioned its first Climate and Environmental, Social, and Governance ("ESG") Task Force in its Division of Enforcement to emphasize ESG as a priority. The new task force is to "identify any material gaps or misstatements in issuers' disclosure of climate risks under existing rules." The ESG task force would also engage in analyzing issues related to advisers' and funds' strategies, disclosures, and compliance. The new SEC task force is in line with the current administration's effort to require public companies to disclose material risk stemming from climate change.³ According to Kelly Gibson, leader of the newly formed SEC task force, "The commission is responding to investors' growing concerns about materially misleading statements and omissions about companies' climate-related risks and activities."4

As ESG trends continue to gain more ground among investors, the Biden Administration announced that it would no longer enforce a rule put in place by the prior administration that would have established a higher hurdle for considering ESG issues within investment strategies used within tax-exempt retirement strategies regulated by the US Department of Labor ("DOL"), such as 401(k) plans. The DOL, in a statement, states that it will not enforce the final rule or otherwise pursue enforcement actions against any plan fiduciary based on a failure to comply with those final rules. They went on to note that "This enforcement statement does not preclude the Department from enforcing any statutory requirement under ERISA, including the statutory duties of prudence and loyalty in section 404 of ERISA." The DOL statement comes after hearings during which a wide range of stakeholders, including consumer groups, labor organizations, asset managers, other plan sponsors, service providers, and investment advisers, questioned whether the previous administration rushed to pass the DOL rule in order to inappropriately constrain the use of ESG criteria within investment strategies.⁷



Big Clothing Brands, BlackRock, and the European Union Outline Concerns Regarding Human Rights Violations within the Supply Chain

Big brands in the clothing industry, including H&M, Nike, New Balance, and Burberry, have expressed deep concerns over human rights violations within a concentration camp in Xinjiang, China, where members of the Uyghur minority have been forced to harvest and process cotton.8 Activists and Western politicians accused big brands of not doing enough to hold the Xi government accountable for its actions against Uyghur ethnic groups. According to Reuters, "Activists and some Western politicians accuse China of using torture, forced labor, and sterilizations of Uighur Muslims in Xinjiang. China denies the accusations, says it is providing vocational training and that its measures are needed to fight extremism." In a statement, H&M was "deeply concerned by reports from civil society organizations and media that include accusations of forced labor." Big brands have since experienced some retaliation by the Xi government for expressing concern over forced labor against the Uyghur ethnic groups. 12

Meanwhile, BlackRock and the European Union are pushing for human rights. BlackRock recently said, "it will ask companies in which it holds stakes to identify and show how they intend to prevent human rights abuses and provide 'robust' disclosures about those practices." Similarly, the European Parliament paved the way for a new law that would require publicly traded companies in the EU to address human rights issues within their supply chains. The new law would "oblige companies to identify, address and remedy aspects of their value chain (all operations, direct or indirect business relations, investment chains) that could or do infringe on human rights (including social, trade union, and labor rights), the environment (contributing to climate change or deforestation, for example) and good governance (such as corruption and bribery)."14



UN General Assembly President, Volkan Bozkir: Billions Without Clean Water and Sanitation is "a Moral Failure"

By current UN estimates, some 2.2 billion people lack access to safely managed drinking water, 4.2 billion people live without safely managed sanitation, 2 billion people do not have a decent toilet of their own, and 3 billion people lack basic handwashing facilities – even in the midst of a global pandemic. 15 The least developed countries are disproportionately affected, making vulnerable communities more susceptible to infectious disease. Last month, in response to these statistics, Volkan Bozkir, the President of the UN General Assembly, stated that "it is a moral failure that we live in a world with such high levels of technical innovation and success, but we continue to allow billions of people to exist without clean drinking water or the basic tools to wash their hands."16

Part of the reason for this failure is the inability to recognize water's true worth. In the UN's World Water Development Report 2021 entitled "Valuing Water," published on World Water Day, March 22nd, the organization said that ongoing waste and misuse of water could see up to 5.7 billion people experience water scarcity for at least one month of the year by 2050. "Recognizing, measuring and expressing water's worth, and incorporating it into decision-making, are fundamental to achieving sustainable and equitable water resources management."17

Although discussion of how to value water is an important theme of this year's UN World Water Development Report, many banks have missed the opportunity to highlight the issue of water scarcity and poor sanitation in their sustainability reports and financing commitments. Financing of clean-energy projects is frequently mentioned, but water's underrepresentation there is also amiss, since its treatment, delivery, and use account for significant greenhouse-gas emissions: for example, 5% in the United Kingdom, 10% in California, and 50% in Australia's state of Victoria. 18

According to a 2020 UN report, global water usage has risen sixfold in the last 100 years, while the gap between water demand and supply continues to increase due to economic development, population growth, and increasing consumption patterns.¹⁹ The UN forecasts water usage to increase 85% by 2035 due to energy consumption.²⁰ As clean water is an increasingly scarce resource, water has become an investment theme that can be accessed through investment vehicles.²¹ Just as investments in technological innovation and improved infrastructure related to water usage in developed countries can reduce waste, increase efficiencies, improve lives, and boost corporate profits, similar investments in vulnerable communities within lesser developed countries can help improve the lives of many people without basic access to water and clean sanitation today.



Bitcoin Mining and Energy Consumption

Bitcoin, since its inception, has continued to generate an explosion of interest from investors, many of whom are still striving to determine how to classify Bitcoin and whether it should be viewed as an asset or currency.²² The enthusiasm around cryptocurrency has crowned Bitcoin the king of all cryptos, and it is now a household name recognized by moms and pops.²³ The recent Initial Public Offering of Coinbase, the largest cryptocurrency exchange, is a strong indication that Bitcoin has gone mainstream.²⁴ While Bitcoin remains exciting to its enthusiasts, the currency is not without its challenges and controversies.

The operational approach of Bitcoin, which requires "Bitcoin miners" to consume large amounts of energy to confirm bitcoin transactions, results in tremendous greenhouse gas emissions. According to the Cambridge University Center for Alternative Finance, "As of mid-April, global power demand by the Bitcoin network probably reached an annualized 143 terawatt-hours, about 4% higher than Argentina's total electricity generation in 2019."²⁵ Similarly, "Bitcoin has a carbon footprint comparable to that of New Zealand, producing 36.95 megatons of CO2 annually," according to Digiconomist's Bitcoin Energy Consumption Index, an online tool created by data scientist Alex de Vries. It consumes as much power as Chile, according to Digiconomist's estimates."26

Environmentalists are concerned that Bitcoin "miners will go wherever electricity is cheapest, and that may mean places that use coal. China has the most bitcoin mining of any country by far. While the country has been slowly moving toward renewable energy, about two-thirds of its electricity comes from coal."27

CoinMetrics calculates that there are more than 1 million participants in digital currency transactions on a daily basis.²⁸ How much energy will be required to verify a digital coin purchase of a candy bar? Arguably this platform was not created to support a large global volume of small-size transactions. To many critics, it appears that the carbon emissions from mining digital currencies are not sustainable over the long term. To many proponents, digital currencies are in their infancy, and the existing financial system is notably bloated and inefficient. Developers have noticed and are working on more energy-efficient approaches to verifying transactions. One such approach is said to rely on a "gossip" model of information sharing, combined with a random assignment of the task, in order to deliver a simpler, faster, and less energy-intensive verification of a transaction.²⁹



About the SDGs, Targets, and Indicators

The SDGs

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all United Nations Member States in 2015, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet, now and into the future. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals ("SDGs"), which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership. They recognize that ending poverty and other deprivations must go together with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests.³⁰

Targets

The SDGs targets are set to be achieved by 2030. There are approximately 169 targets covering a broad range of sustainable development issues.31

Indicators

The SDGs indicators are used to measure progress made by the United Nations member states towards the achievement of SDGs targets. There are approximately 232 indicators set by the United Nations to measure SDGs progress.³²



Citations

¹ U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "SEC Announces Enforcement Task Force Focused on Climate and ESG Issues." U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. March 4, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021. https://www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2021-42

³ Chris Prentice and Ross Kerber. "Analysis: Why Biden's securities regulator faces climate crackdown challenges." Reuters. March 17, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-sec-climate-change-analysis-idUSKBN2B919L

⁴ Chris Prentice and Ross Kerber. "Analysis: SEC's Crackdown on Climate Risk Disclosure Easier Said Than Done." Insurance Journal. March 18, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021.

⁵ Alicia Adamczyk. "The Department of Labor is making it easier to invest in ESG funds in your 401(k)." CNBC. March 11, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/03/11/biden-admin-making-it-easier-to-invest-in-esg-funds-in-401k-plans.html

⁶ U.S Department of Labor. "U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR STATEMENT REGARDING ENFORCEMENT OF ITS FINAL RULES ON ESG INVESTMENTS AND PROXY VOTING BY EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS." U.S. Department of Labor. March 10, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021. https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ebsa/laws-and-regulations/laws/erisa/statementon-enforcement-of-final-rules-on-esg-investments-and-proxy-voting.pdf

⁷ Ira G. Bogner, Seth Safra, Russell Hirschhorn and Adam W. Scoll. "DOL Will Not Enforce Trump Administration's ERISA "ESG" Investing And Proxy Voting Rules." Mondaq. March 11, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021.

https://www.mondag.com/unitedstates/employee-benefits-compensation/1046074/dol-will-not-enforce-trump-administration39s-

⁸ Jack Denton. "Nike and H&M Face China Backlash Over Xinjiang Human-Rights Stance." Barron's. March 25, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021. https://www.barrons.com/articles/nike-and-h-m-face-china-backlash-over-xinjiang-human-rights-stance-51616697448 9 Stu Woo. "H&M, Under Attack in China, Sticks to Stance That Angered Beijing." Wall Street Journal. March 31, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021.

¹⁰ Reuters. "Old H&M comment on 'forced labor' in China's Xinjiang raises online storm." Reuters. March 24, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang-cotton/old-hm-comment-on-forced-labour-in-chinas-xinjiang-raises-onlinestorm-idUSKBN2BG1G4

² Keith Blackman, Joshua Klein, Rachel B. Goldman, Matthew G. Nielsen, and Russell W. Gallaro. "New SEC Task Force Confirms Commitment to ESG Focus." The National Law Review. March 8, 2021. Accessed April 10, 2021.



Citations

- ¹¹ Arjun Kharpal. "H&M gets wiped off major Chinese apps after an old statement about forced labor reappears." CNBC. March 25, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/03/25/backlash-on-nike-hm-in-china-over-comments-on-xinjiangcotton.html
- ¹² Bloomberg News. "H&M, Nike Face Boycotts in China as Xinjiang Dilemma Deepens." Bloomberg. March 25, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-03-25/h-m-nike-face-boycotts-in-china-as-xinjiang-becomes-wedge-
- ¹³ Saijel Kishan and Annie Massa. "BlackRock to Press Companies on Human Rights and Nature." Bloomberg. March 18, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-03-18/blackrock-to-press-companies-on-human-rights-
- ¹⁴ European Parliament. "MEPs: Companies must no longer cause harm to people and planet with impunity." European Parliament. March 10, 2021. Accessed April 13, 2021. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20210304IPR99216/mepscompanies-must-no-longer-cause-harm-to-people-and-planet-with-impunity
- ¹⁵ United Nations. "High-level Meeting on the Implementation of the Water-related Goals and Targets of the 2030 Agenda." United Nations. March 18, 2021. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://www.un.org/pga/75/2021/03/18/high-level-meeting-on-theimplementation-of-the-water-related-goals-and-targets-of-the-2030-agenda/
- ¹⁶ UN News. "Billions without clean water and sanitation a 'moral failure': UN General Assembly President." UN News. March 18, 2021. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/03/1087682
- ¹⁷ Amanda Morrow with RFI. "UN urges world to consider 'true value' of water amid rising scarcity." Radio France Internationale. March 23, 2021. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://www.rfi.fr/en/international/20210322-un-urges-world-to-consider-true-value-ofwater-amid-rising-scarcity-world-water-day
- ¹⁸ Anthony Currie. "Breakingviews Banks' climate pledges suffer from water scarcity." Reuters. March 22, 2021. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-water-day-breakingviews-idUSKBN2BE1IT
- ¹⁹ UN Water. "UN World Water Development Report 2020 'Water and Climate Change'." United Nations Water. March 21, 2021. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://www.unwater.org/world-water-development-report-2020-water-and-climate-change/
- ²⁰ United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. "International Decade for Action 'Water for Life' 2005 2015." United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. March 3, 2015. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://www.un.org/waterforlifedecade/water_and_energy.shtml
- ²¹ Sweta Killa. "Tap Water With These ETFs." March 22, 2021. Accessed April 12, 2021. https://www.nasdaq.com/articles/tap-waterwith-these-etfs-2021-03-22



Citations

- ²² Nasdag. "Bullish On Bitcoin, Bloomberg Predicts \$400,000 Price By 2022." Nasdag. April 12, 2021. Accessed April 14, 2021. https://www.nasdag.com/articles/bullish-on-bitcoin-bloomberg-predicts-%24400000-price-by-2022-2021-04-12
- ²³ Brian Deagon. "Coinbase Stock Rockets As Trading Begins For Cryptocurrency Giant." Investor's Business Daily.
- ²⁴ Tom Wilson and Anna Irrera. "Coinbase listing marks the latest step in crypto's march to the mainstream." Reuters. April 14, 2021. Accessed April 14, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/coinbase-ipo/coinbase-listing-marks-latest-step-in-cryptos-march-to-themainstream-idUSL4N2M62MI
- ²⁵ Josh Saul. "Bitcoin Power Consumption Jumped 66-Fold Since 2015, Citi Says." Yahoo Finance. April 13, 2021. https://finance.yahoo.com/news/bitcoin-power-consumption-jumped-66-215937149.html
- ²⁶ Ryan Browne. "Bitcoin's wild ride renews worries about its massive carbon footprint." CNBC. February 5, 2021. Accessed April 14, 2021. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/02/05/bitcoin-btc-surge-renews-worries-about-its-massive-carbonfootprint.html#:~:text=Bitcoin%20has%20a%20carbon%20footprint,Netherlands%2C%20Cambridge%20University%20researchers %20sav.
- ²⁷ Lauren Aratani. "Electricity needed to mine bitcoin is more than used by 'entire countries'." The Guardian. February 27, 2021. Accessed April 14, 2021. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2021/feb/27/bitcoin-mining-electricity-use-environmental-
- ²⁸ Leigh Cuen. "The debate about cryptocurrency and energy consumption." TechCrunch. March 21, 2021. Accessed April 29, 2021. https://techcrunch.com/2021/03/21/the-debate-about-cryptocurrency-and-energyconsumption/?guccounter=1&guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQAAABCVjQSVkIzXsvn_hieTRH7Xz7rrGHf36 y0QMGWsAaLRlsqya8vdJn5UCq3x92_RLPVhU3Kh3EToDWpRxu3aj-R_vkDPcmt3evPhNmreSCxJSVleBq3wJJVE0boooIlvKw75lSQykDlp3l0pFuWeN_FvEdqRCWdshZaI_g7G-t_
- ²⁹ Charle Q. Choi. "New Alternative to Bitcoin Uses Negligible Energy." IEEE Spectrum. Accessed April 29, 2021. https://spectrum.ieee.org/energywise/computing/software/bitcoin-alternative
- ³⁰ United Nations Statistics Division. "SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development." N.d. Accessed April 14, 2021. https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-
- ³¹ Id.
- ³² U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. "SDG Targets and Indicators." U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. N.d. Accessed April 14, 2021. https://sdg.data.gov/



Disclosures

The information provided in this commentary is intended to be educational in nature and not advice relative to any investment or portfolio offered through Pathstone. The views expressed in this commentary reflect the opinion of the author based on data available as of the date this commentary was written and is subject to change without notice. This commentary is not a complete analysis of any sector, industry or security. Individual investors should consult with their financial advisor before implementing changes in their portfolio based on opinions expressed. The information provided in this commentary is not a solicitation for the investment management services of Pathstone. The graphs and tables included herein have been provided by commercial databases and, while we believe the information to be reliable, we assume no responsibility for any error or omission. The recipients of this communication assume all risks in relying on the information set forth herein. Past performance of any investment, industry, asset class or investment strategy is no guarantee of future performance.